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Village of Teslin
June 10, 2019

Regular Council Meeting

Minutes

Meeting #11-19

Members Present:    Mayor Gord Curran

Councilor Clara Jules

Councilor Denise Johnston

Councilor Juanita Kremer

Member Absent:     Councilor Trevor Sallis

Public Present: None

Mayor Gord Curran called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.



Village of Teslin Meeting #11-19 June 10, 2019



Village of Teslin Meeting #11-19 June 10, 2019



Prepared by:

Shelley Hassard, CAO 

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman
Administration Report

July 2019

TESLIN ROADS

Summer road maintenance has begun, please slow down when our public works department is working

on the roads. Speed bumps have been installed this month.

Please be considerate and avoid walking on private property and through residents’ yards.

SOLID WASTE FACILITY/RECYCLING

The solid waste facility hours are as follows:

Monday, and Tuesday– Closed to public

Wednesday, Thursday and Friday – Noon to 6:00pm

Saturday – 10:00 am – 5:00 pm

There is no after hour access to the facility so please plan accordingly.

The facility is now open on Wednesdays until the end of October.

An average of one refuse bin a week is being sent to Whitehorse landfill for disposal. Everyone is

encouraged to do recycling at home, and at work, to reduce the amount of material that goes to the

landfill.

The free store has been upgraded; please ensure all items dropped off are clean and in good shape. It is

not maintained by VOT staff, so please clean up after yourself. All items left out will be discarded.

Please ensure recycling bins are outside first thing Wednesday morning and easily accessible for pickup.

Electronic waste is now on the designated material list so it is free of charge to dispose of.

We are working on a site plan for future growth of the landfill.

LAGOON AND SEWER SYSTEM

All systems are in good working order. Please be aware and careful of what is being flushed down the

system.

Our water licence is due in 2020 so work will begin on gathering information to apply for a new licence.

WATER QUALITY/ WATER DELIVERY

The Water Treatment Plant (WTP) is in good working condition.
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We conducted a tabletop exercise of our joint emergency measures plan with assistance from YG

emergency measures organization and the Yukon Fire Marshall’s office. The public can view our

emergency plan on our website, www. teslin.ca

OTHER

911 is working in Teslin if you have a fire emergency you can call 911 or 390-2222 to reach our

volunteer fire department.

Check the electronic sign or our website www.teslin.ca regularly for updated notices and messages.

Shelley Hassard, CAO

Cole Hunking, Public Works Foreman

http://www.teslin.ca/


July 2019 Recreation Report
News and Highlights 

from your 

Recreation Programmer

-- Kelsey Hassard
Rec Programmer

Contact

Information

Email:

teslinrec@teslin.ca

Phone: 867-335-4250

Facebook:

Teslin Recreation

July was a busy month, full of camps and special youth trips. I hope

everyone got out to enjoy the nice weather.

We had an excellent Canada Day celebration. Huge thank you to Patty

Wiseman for organizing and running the parade and events and to

everyone who volunteered to make the day possible. It was great to

see so many people come out to participate and have fun.

The Yukon College was here in early July to put on an amazing

science and technology camp. The kids had a blast learning about and

playing with robots, playing outside, and expanding their knowledge

of science and technology.

Youth club has enjoyed two special trips this month. The youth went

paintballing and to an escape room. The girl’s team and boys’ team

both won two games at paintballing and everyone had a blast. While

the youth did have fun at the escape room, we never did find all of it’s

secrets in time, so the final answers alluded us. The youth thoroughly

enjoyed both trips.

Youth club has also been working with Blood Ties this month on a

workshop all about their health and how to make healthy and

informed decisions. It has been great to see the youth show up week

after week to continue to learn. Youth club is every Wednesday,

Friday, Sunday, and Monday from 7:00-9:30.

Girls club had fun this month experimenting with nail art, watching

movies, and playing games. Girls club is every Thursday from 7:00 to

9:30.

The youth who have been enjoying half day camps got to go on a

special trip this month. They went into Whitehorse for glass blowing.

Each youth made two pieces and had tons of fun. The youth have

also enjoyed playing at the park, making crafts, and riding skateboards

and scooters.

Baseball is every Saturday from 7:00 to 9:00. I encourage everyone to

come out and give it a shot. We have extra equipment should you

need it!

Be sure to check out the August Calendar for new and exciting camps!



Message from the Mayor

July 2019

Hello Tesliners,

I hope everyone is enjoying their summer months and getting outside. It’s been 

quiet on the council front, but that does not mean things are not moving forward. 

We have infrastructure projects in various stages of development, the official 

community plan process, emergency measures exercises, celebrations, and a new 

RCMP member.

As for infrastructure development, this summer is quieter than past years when 

we updated our roads and lift stations (sewage pump stations). Our main 

infrastructure project this year is the completion of the connector road project, a 

joint project with Teslin Tlingit Council. This road connects past the airport to the 

road below the sewage lagoon. In addition to connecting the airport lots with a 

planned TTC subdivision, it also forms the backbone for industrial lot 

development in the area. Consultation for the industrial lots is underway and co-

led by Yukon Government and Teslin Tlingit Council.

We will also be initiating the planning process for the new fire hall in the coming 

months, including site location. Why do we need a new firewall? We have run out 

of room in our old fire hall, especially since we added a second fire truck with our 

new agreement with YG to provide regional coverage on the Alaska Highway and 

mutual aid assistance to neighbouring communities (something we already did, 

but is now formalized with funding). 

At our July 8th meeting, Council received a report on the April community 
consultation on Official Community Plan. The report is available on the village 
website (www.village.ca). The report identified four areas that will require policy 
choices by the Village of Teslin to get the desired policy and/or regulation: Food 
security, agriculture and animals; Housing; Community places; and Future land 
management and regulation. The consultants will be providing policy documents 
on these areas by early fall to inform further discussion. The second round of 
public consultations will take place in late fall

http://www.village.ca/


Message from the Mayor

July 2019

On July 16th, we conducted a tabletop exercise of our Joint Emergency Measures 

Plan. Representatives from the Teslin RCMP, Teslin Fire Department, TTC Lands, 

Health and Social, and Executive departments, Teslin YG Social Services, and VOT 

attended the training. The Yukon Emergency Measures Organization and Fire 

Marshall’s Office facilitated the session. A tabletop exercise is how it sounds –

the group is presented with a scenario around a boardroom table and is walked 

through the various steps as the scenario unfolds. This scenario was a fire near 

Hermit Lake, and we learned a lot about the process and identified some areas of 

improvement, such as radio communication and need for a few formal 

agreements. This exercise is the first step in practicing the plan, and could 

potentially lead to a more advanced step such as a mock exercise which is under 

consideration for next year’s exercise. 

Many thanks to everyone who came out for the July 1st parade and activities. A 

great big thank you to Patty Wiseman and Kelsey Hassard for organizing the 

activities which the kids and adults seemed to thoroughly enjoy (although the 

slippery slide hockey followed by sliding seemed to be a real favourite).

I also saw a lot of Tesliners in Carcross for the Haa Ḵusteeyi Celebration at the end 

of July. Although not in Teslin this year, I know that it is an important event for 

many of our community members, and it seemed to be a very successful event 

with many smiles and lots of pride. An especially big congratulations to those who 

took part in canoe journey to Carcross leading up to the opening. By all accounts, 

this great accomplishment was not only successful but emotionally moving. I also 

understand that there was significant participation by the youth. Great to hear!



Message from the Mayor

July 2019

In June, the Teslin RCMP detachment welcomed Constable Amy Handrahan, who 

comes to us from Watson Lake with the highest of praise from Watson Lake 

Mayor O’Brien. Originally from Prince Edward Island, Cst. Handrahan comes to 

Teslin with a reputation for involvement in baseball and hockey, and within 

weeks of arriving was working with Corporal Myke to organize regular baseball 

games. If you are interested in playing, please see either RCMP member. 

Welcome to Teslin, Amy!

We are also saying goodbye to Kelsey Hassard, who is leaving her Recreation 

Programmer position near the end of August. We want to thank Kelsey for her 

contributions and hard work, organizing and delivering programming. She 

brought some stability and continuity to the position, and we wish her well in her 

new ventures. 

Many thanks to all who contribute to making our community a great place to 

visit and live.

On behalf of VOT Council,

Mayor Gord Curran













Teslin Echo Fire Crew

Lightning Fire Management (LFM) is a subsidiary of the Deisleen Development

Corporation and holds a yearly service contract for Fire Suppression with the Yukon

Government’s Wildland Fire Management. The contract is to provide a crew leader, 3

crew members/trainees and their transportation. This is a territorial service and the

crew is deployed by WFM to fight fires where and when needed.

The Type 1 Initial Attack Crews are comprised of firefighters who are physically fit,

highly trained and skilled individuals. Initial attack firefighters operate as part of a

three-person (in Echo Crew’s case a 4 person crew) and are usually the first on scene

of a new wildfire. Once there, the initial attack crew works quickly to set up water

pumps, remove fuel from the fire’s path and dig fire guards to control or extinguish

the blaze. The majority of fires in Yukon are responded to by initial attack crews who

perform initial attack and sustained action activities on wildland fires.

Teslin Echo Fire Crew is comprised of:

Kevin Welin who has shown his competence in fire suppression as a Type 1 Crew

Member with over 50 fireline days, on fires in which rotary wing and air tankers have

been utilized in the suppression effort. This is the 5th summer that Kevin has worked

as an Initial Attack member and the first as a Crew Leader.

Roan Evans-Ehricht has experience on at least 7 fires or a minimum of 60 hours of

fireline duty as a Type 1 crewmember and is in his second summer as an Initial Attack

crew member. Roan also has his Emergency Medical Responder Certificate.

Thomas Dewhurst joined LFM as an Initial Attack Crew Member Trainee. Thomas

passed the WFX-FIT fitness test and the 10 day CIFFC S-131 Type 1 Crew Member

Course. Tommy was deployed to the Haines Junction Fire and got his minimum of 60

hours of fireline duty as a Type 1 crewmember with satisfactory performance

appraisals and is now a Certified Type I Crew Member.

Trenton Dupont joined LFM as an Initial Attack Crew Member Trainee. Trenton

passed the WFX-FIT fitness test and the 10 day CIFFC S-131 Type 1 Crew Member

Course. Trenton was deployed to the Haines Junction Fire and got his minimum of 60

hours of fireline duty as a Type 1 crewmember with satisfactory performance

appraisals and is now a Certified Type I Crew Member.

REPORT WILDFIRE TO 1-888-798-3473 (FIRE)



Delta Crew and the 
Teslin Echo Crew 









Wednesday at the RecPlex
from 10am to 12pm

Come play cards, visit, 
and have a good time!

If you have any questions or concerns
Contact Kelsey at teslinrec@teslin.ca or 867-335-4250

Are you in grades 5 to 12 and interested 

in being a part of a really cool girls 

group?

If so then come to the Recreation Centre 

every Thursday from 7:00 – 9:00pm to 

take part in cool activities,  games  and 

crafts!

Snacks provided!

Contact Kelsey at  teslinrec@teslin.ca or 

335-4250 if you have questions!

mailto:teslinrec@teslin.ca
mailto:teslinrec@teslin.ca


Teslin’s New Volunteer 
Recognition Program

Starting July 1st!
Big prizes to be awarded each year! 

Track Hours within local groups 
Coordinator for each group reports on hours 

& activity  to VOT Admin
In May of each year, the information gets sent 

to a Joint Council meeting 
for the decision making and on every 
July 1st we will announce the winner!

Just reminding you to let VOT know 
your volunteers and their hours so 

we can keep track for the volunteer 
of the year program!

Every Saturday 7-9pm at 

the ball diamond! Come out 

and have some fun! Starting 

June 8, 2019



NEW FEES FOR 
EXERCISE ROOM

1 Time Visit (All ages) $5

Youth/Senior (youth up to 18 years – seniors (55 +)
1 Month $15
3 Months $30
1 Year $120

Adult (18 – 54 years)
1 Month $30
3 Months $60
1 Year $240

Family 
1 Month $45
3 Month $90
1 Year $360

All Youth must be accompanied by an 
adult and an experienced weight room 
user. Family rate includes up to 2 adults & 
2 youth who live in the same household. 

All users must complete an exercise room 
waiver before using the exercise room. 



Gym Schedule
Starting June 24, 2017

Sunday: 12:00pm-5:00pm
Monday: 8:00am-9:00pm
Tuesday: 8:00am-9:00pm
Wednesday: 8:00am-9:00pm
Thursday: 8:00am-9:00pm
Friday: 8:00am-5:00pm
Saturday: Closed

If you have any questions contact the Village of Teslin at 390-2530

YOUTH CLUB
Every Friday in the mezzanine from 8:00 pm to 
10:30 pm 

Grades 7 to 12

Come hang out, play some games and enjoy 
some interesting and different games

Snacks provided!



Recreation Calendar





• Have a picnic
Packing a simple lunch and eating somewhere other than your dining room table can
be a fun way to switch up the normal summer routine before school starts.

• Go swimming one more time
Even if you spent the entire summer at the pool, beach, or splash pad, having one last
hurrah before school starts up will be the perfect way to say goodbye to summer.



• Go Camping or Glamping
No matter your level of outdoorsy-ness, spending a night under the stars — be it in
a secluded campsite or in your own back yard — will be a night they'll always
remember.

• Have a craft day
Hop on Pinterest and pick a random craft (or let your kiddos do the choosing). 
Things are bound to get interesting.



• Have a sleep over
Before the homework starts rolling in and everyone's schedules get even more
hectic, invite the kids' friends over for a movie night or sleep over.

• Have a family game night
Break out the board games and engage in a bit of friendly competition before
homework and real routine sets in.



Keto Stuffed 
Peppers

Ingredients

❑ 3 Large Red Sweet Peppers

❑ 1 Lbs Ground Sausage

❑ 4 Oz Cream Cheese

❑ ½ c Chopped Green Onions

❑ ½ tsp Garlic Powder

❑ 2 tsp Minced Garlic

❑ Salt and Pepper to taste

❑ 1  C Shredded Mozzarella Cheese

❑ Slice Each of  the  Peppers in half  
Lengthwise, Scoop out all the 
seeds and the stems from the 
inside.

❑ In a large Skillet over medium heat, 
brown the ground Sausage until  it 
is cooked. 

❑ In the last 30 Seconds of cooking 
time for the sausage, add in the 
Garlic Powder, Chopped Green 
Onions and Minced Garlic, as well 
as the salt and pepper.

❑ Mix  in the Cream Cheese, stir until 
completely Mixed. 

❑ Stiff each of the pepper halves with 
the meat mixture.

❑ Sprinkle 1 cup of Shredded 
Mozzarella cheese on top of the 
peppers.

❑ Bake the peppers for 15-20 minutes 
until they begin to soften , and the 
cheese is browned on top .

❑ Serve with more freshly chopped 
Green onions as garish if desired. 

Instructions













Living with foxes

https://yukon.ca/sites/yukon.ca/files/env/env-living-with-foxes.pdf












Teslin EMS Meeting & Training is 
scheduled every 1st & 3rd Tuesday of 

the month at the Ambulance Bay

Contact your local EMS supervisor:
Patty Wiseman

390-2101 or 334-3047

Teslin Volunteer Fire Department
TVFD Regular Meeting

is scheduled every
2nd & 4th Tuesday of the month at the 

Village Fire bay.



FIRE

(Teslin Volunteer Fire Department)
390 - 2222

AMBULANCE

(Teslin Health Center)
390 - 4444

POLICE

(RCMP Teslin Detachment)
390 - 5555

Northwestel 1-888-423-2333

ATCO Yukon Electric

Report fallen tree on wire

1-867-633-7000

1-867-633-7039

Report wildfires
1-888-798-FIRE

(3473).

Call 9-1-1 in an emergency

If you or someone else is hurt or in 
danger, phone 9-1-1 to get help from 
RCMP, the fire department or emergency 
medical services (EMS).

Call 9-1-1 when there is:
• a life-threatening emergency or 

medical situation
• a crime in progress
• a fire
• a serious accident
• an exposure to, inhalation or 

swallowing of a poisonous substance

Do not call to test 911. It is working!

EMO facts : TTC and VOT have a joint emergency plan.

Emergency plan working group is a group of Individuals from different agencies in 
Teslin working together to keep our community prepared in case of an emergency.



Thank you very much to all those who

contributed to this month’s issue, and

special thanks to all those who shared

their awesome photos.

To receive an electronic copy of the

Teslin Post and/or if you would like to

have something posted in the monthly

issue, please email: teslinrec@teslin.ca or

admin.teslin@teslin.ca

Any comments, suggestions, ideas, and 

photos are always welcome.

mailto:teslinrec@teslin.ca

